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Dear Jan

I thought it would be useful if the PCT wrote to formally confirm the account of our very useful discussions on Friday 21 December.

Out Patients
During the first 8 months of the year, the Trust has delivered £1.7m worth of out patient activity above the cap set in the contract. The Trust believes they should be paid for work done to date, particularly when discharge requires pathway change. It was agreed that progress has been made in a number of specialities with ratios reducing. A meeting has been set for 3 January between PBC representatives, PCT staff and Trust staff to reach rapid agreement about what activity it would be reasonable for the PCT to pay for over the course of the contract.

Delayed Transfers of Care
The reported DTC rate at the Trust remains high at approximately 7%, well above the national average. This is creating increased operational pressures particularly at Watford where it is contributing to the high cancellation rate of elective operations. It was also noted that the surgical unit at St Albans also has a high cancellation rate, but this is linked to staff difficulties rather than DTCs.

The Trust continues to work to open the agreed additional intermediate care beds on the Hemel site to reduce pressure on the Watford surgical beds. The PCT agreed that these beds could care for agreed medical DTC patients as well as surgical DTC patients, providing the freed up capacity at Watford reduces the elective cancellation rates and improves operational productivity.  The PCT agreed in principle to support the capital costs of setting up the additional beds, subject to confirmation by the Trust of the reasonable costs.  The PCT also agreed to work with its provider arm to confirm levels of therapy input into the service to ensure it did not further increase the pool of blocked beds across the Health economy.
Initially the leadership of the intermediate care facility will need to be led by the Trust. This does not necessarily need to be medically led, but could be a mixture of nurse and therapy led. Over time, as part of the development of the wider intermediate care plan and the review of beds at Hemel, this service may well become GP led and it is important that discussions on this issue continue in the New Year.

The PCT has already increased the staffing of the community intermediate care team in Watford, to increase their overall capacity and to continue to pull patients through the system. Further work will be undertaken in the New Year with the Trust and Adult Care Services to ensure that all DTC patients are correctly defined and are actually fit for discharge. There have been several recent examples of services having the capacity to accept patients into their service only to discover that the patient is unfit for discharge.

18 Weeks

The Trust has made significant progress in assessing the total numbers of patients requiring treatment by the end of February in order to meet the end of March National Milestone for admitted patients. As a result of the additional planning work undertaken in partnership with ourselves, a group of 2600 patients were identified across eight specialities that would need to have additional slots identified to meet the milestone. This has reduced to a number of between 750 and 850 patients as a result of aggressive list validation and the identification of additional external and internal capacity. Providing all of the identified capacity is fully utilised this would mean delivery of between 65% – 70% against a milestone of 85%.
We confirmed that both the PCT and Trust remain committed to delivery of the 85% milestone and continue to work together to identify and utilise further additional capacity. Specifically we will confirm the funding stream arrangements with Herts Eye for work carried out to help clear an additional 100–150 Ophthalmology waiters. We will also follow up with UCLH the possible arrangements for them to treat a number of complex back patients at risk of breaching 26 weeks.

Complex back patients remain a real challenge for the local health economy and indeed at a national level.  The PCT and Trust have already identified this as an area of further joint work going forward, including a full review of the service.  Therefore, providing the Trust continues to do everything possible to deliver the 18 week milestone, the PCT will meet the reasonable premium (above tariff and MFF) costs of treating the potential 20 breach back patients as part of the overall contract settlement.
The Trust will continue to seek additional capacity for the treatment of approximately 300 Gynaecology patients including the possibilities of using Bedford or Milton Keynes. Should capacity be identified the PCT is willing to work with the PTS provider to offer patients transport even if they do not meet the current eligibility criteria.  We will also work with the Trust to look at reasonable costs for family members to visit patients if treatment is taking place out of area.

High Cost Drugs

The Prescribing leads continue to work on reviewing the patients receiving high costs drugs to ensure all of those treated meet the agreed criteria. This work should be finished by early January at which point the PCT has agreed to meet the growth in costs between last year’s agreed out turn plus inflation and the actual agreed costs for this year.
Finance

The Trust’s forecast position for 2007/08 is a surplus of £2.5m. This assumes underperformance against the PCT’s SLA of £1.4m. However, within this there remained a number of risks relating to the income from the PCT. We discussed these and agreed a position on each as follows:

a) High cost drugs – the Trust’s position assumes that the PCT will fund the growth in costs compared to 2006/07, estimated to be £0.4m. The PCT agrees with the principle, but the costs still remain to be agreed.  
b) Investing in Your Health funding – The Trust maintains that the former West Herts PCTs gave an ongoing commitment to fund the Trust’s internal project management costs. With the disputed amount from 2006/07 and the costs for 2007/08, the Trust’s position assumes payment of £0.75m. The PCT has agreed to honour any prior commitment that the Trust can demonstrate.

c) Premium for sub-contracted activity – The Trust’s position assumes that the PCT will fund the premium paid above tariff and MFF for activity undertaken in the private sector or where additional payments are made to its own staff to undertake extra sessions.  The Trust is seeking £0.75m, whereas the PCT has only agreed to fund for the back surgery patients where the cost is estimated to be no more than £0.25m.

d) Contract penalty for non-achievement of 18 week milestone – The contract includes terms related to non-achievement of the 18 week milestones. These would allow the PCT to levy a penalty of up to 5% of the elective element of the contract, depending on the size of underperformance against the milestone.  The Trust’s position assumes that no penalty is levied.  The PCT wants the Trust to achieve the 18 week milestone and is working closely with the Trust on this.  Subject to the Trust doing all that it can to meet the milestone, the PCT agreed to waive its ability to levy penalties under these clauses.
e) Outpatient Follow-up Ratio – As discussed above the Trust has undertaken a significant number of outpatient follow-ups in excess of the ratios included in the contract.  The Trust’s position assumes that the ratios improve in the latter part of the year and that the PCT reviews and adjusts the ratio for some specialities, particularly where there is no agreed pathway or the agreed pathway leads to a higher number of attendances.  The Trust’s position assumes that the unpaid activity for the year reduces by £1.4m to £1m.  The PCT believes that this is highly optimistic and suggests that a reduction of around £0.4m is more realistic.

f) Audiology – The Trust’s position assumes that the PCT will pay in full for the additional activity required to clear the waiting times backlog.  The PCT has so far agreed to fund 50% of the costs, but as long as all the outstanding issues referred to in this letter are brought to a satisfactory conclusion, the PCT has agreed to meet the full £160k cost.

In addition we also reviewed the likely outturn on the contract, particularly with the increase in elective capacity and therefore expected increase in elective activity, linked to achievement of the 18 week milestone.  The PCT’s forecast expenditure was £0.6m higher than the Trust’s, which was felt to be overly pessimistic.

We also reviewed the Trust’s ability to make further savings in the latter part of the year.  The Trust identified opportunities that would realise £0.8m. 

Taking the above into account, the PCT estimates that the outturn on the SLA would be as follows:









  £m

SLA Value







155.4

Previous forecast underspend




   (0.8)

High cost drugs






    0.4

Investing in Your Health





    0.75

Premium on back surgery cases




    0.25

Audiology







    0.16

Waiving outpatient caps





    0.4

Revised forecast SLA outturn




156.56

This represents an overspend on the SLA of £1.16m.  In addition there will be a separate accrual for work-in-progress as now required by the Department of Health.  Both the PCT and Trust have assumed that this will be approximately £1.4m.

Taking all of these into account, the Trust’s financial forecast was amended as follows:









 
£m

Baseline forecast surplus





 
 2.5

Less Premium on sub-contracted work (excluding back surgery)
(0.5)

Less Outpatient follow-up caps





(1.0)

Plus Additional elective activity 




 
  0.6

Plus Additional Trust savings





  0.8

Revised Surplus






  
  2.4

Whilst not achieving the Trust’s target surplus of £5m, neither the Trust nor PCT could identify any additional opportunities.  A surplus of £2.4m was the minimum required to cover the Trust’s debt repayment in 2007/08 and the minimum acceptable to the SHA.
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